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7040      
POST ISSUANCE COMPLIANCE 

FOR GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS 
 

 
Preamble 
 
In connection with the issuance of debt, Independent School District No. 70, Cleveland 
County, Oklahoma (the “Issuer”) agrees to comply with certain requirements (the “Post 
Issuance Requirements”) imposed by the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended 
(the “Code”), the statutes and Constitution of the State of Oklahoma, requirements of 
State and Federal Securities laws, continuing disclosure requirements with the 
purchasers of the debt and other general rules and regulations. At the time of issuance 
the Issuer covenants that many of these Post Issuance Requirements will be complied 
with throughout the term of the indebtedness. Responsibility for ongoing compliance 
with these requirements rests with the Issuer. 
 
It is the determination of the Issuer to comply with all Post Issuance Requirements that 
are applicable to the Issuer’s indebtedness and to provide written procedures to 
regulate such compliance by the responsible officers and agents of the Issuer. It is likely 
that the responsibility for compliance with the Post Issuance Requirements will fall 
among multiple offices and persons. Some of those persons will have considerable 
knowledge of the financing practices and requirements, and some will not. Because of 
the long term of many issues, changes in elected or appointed officials and staff may 
result in some institutional knowledge being lost. Therefore, it is important to identify the 
positions or departments that will have access to the information to demonstrate 
compliance and/or the authority to make decisions that will impact compliance. Attention 
and training can be applied to these positions to develop procedures for maximizing the 
likelihood of compliance. 
 
General 
 
Because most of the Issuer’s debt will remain outstanding for many years, it is important 
to have procedures that can be understood and implemented over time even as the 
responsible officials may change. The particular procedures that are appropriate may 
vary substantially, depending upon the size and complexity of the issues. Also important 
is to assign responsibility for post issuance compliance and to be sure that sufficient 
information is routinely identified and maintained to allow those who later inherit that 
responsibility to successfully comply with the Post Issuance Requirements. 
 
Responsibility and Review 
 
The Superintendent of Schools, (the “Responsible Official”), shall be the overall 
responsible official for the debt management activities of the Issuer. The Responsible 
Official, by and through these written procedures, shall assign departments or 
individuals to be responsible for different aspects of the Post Issuance Requirements 
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and will coordinate record-keeping and review. In addition, these procedures will 
determine the frequency for review of various items and plan of implementation. In the 
absence of any other indication, each debt issue of the Issuer will be reviewed for post 
issuance compliance no less than once annually. This annual review will consist of 
examining all of the aspects of post issuance compliance outlined by these procedures. 
The annual review will be conducted by the Responsible Official and shall include only 
those persons directly responsible for a noted aspect of post issuance compliance. 
 
The Responsible Official shall review post issuance compliance of each issue of the 
Issuer. Such review shall address all areas of compliance with Post Issuance 
Requirements and set forth any area of non-compliance and suggest a plan of action for 
remedying such non-compliance. The Responsible Official shall determine the 
appropriate action to be taken. 
 
Post Issuance Compliance Checklist 
 
For each issue of debt of the Issuer, the Responsible Official will cause to be executed 
a Post Issuance Compliance Checklist in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A. The 
person responsible for compliance with each item shall be noted on the Post Issuance 
Compliance Checklist and a frequency of review for such item shall be determined. In 
addition, the transaction parties’ names, addresses, phone numbers and emails shall be 
noted on the cover sheet of the Post Issuance Compliance Checklist along with any 
other interested party, if applicable, including the rebate analyst, the Issuer’s accountant 
or auditor and the dissemination agent for the Issuer. 
 
Tax Law Requirements Compliance 
 
Generally, at the closing of an issue, Market Counsel will deliver the Market Legal 
Opinion which will opine as to the exemption from federal income taxation of the interest 
on the debt. Market Counsel’s opinion is based upon the reasonable expectation that 
tax law requirements will be complied with throughout the term of the debt. These 
expectations are based upon fact-gathering and analysis by Market Counsel, much of 
which is memorialized in the Arbitrage and Use of Proceeds Certificate (or similar 
certificates) delivered by the Issuer at closing of the issue. 
 
The officers of the Issuer who are responsible for tax law requirements compliance 
should be very familiar with the Arbitrage and Use of Proceeds Certificate and other tax 
certificates and document covenants contained in the transcript of proceedings 
delivered in connection with an issue. The person responsible for tax compliance should 
be involved in the transaction before closing and comment upon the necessary 
documents used to establish such expectations and obtain copies of all relevant 
documents post closing. 
 
In addition to requirements set forth in a specific document related to an issue, the 
officer responsible for tax compliance should confirm, at a minimum, that the following 
has been accomplished for each specific issue: 
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Choose accounting method with respect to bond proceeds and interest earnings, 
investments and expenditures. 
 
Obtain computation of “yield” of bonds and determine who will track investment returns. 
 
Establish who will allocate bond proceeds and interest earnings to expenditures. 
 
Establish who will monitor compliance with expectations for expenditure of bond 
proceeds, typically three years, and provide yield restriction of investment or yield 
reduction payments. 
 
Determine that investments acquired with bond proceeds are purchased at fair market 
value. 
 
Avoid creation of funds reasonably expected to be used to pay debt service on bonds 
without determining in advance whether such funds must be invested at a restricted 
yield. 
 
Develop and maintain general and special records with regard to each issue. 
 
Engage rebate analysts for computation of rebate liability, if necessary. 
 
Consult with bond counsel before engaging in post issuance transactions involving the 
issue, i.e. change in documentation, refunding or reissuance issues, sale or lease of 
assets, change in use of facilities financed with issue, bond insurance, hedging 
transactions etc. 
 
Disclosure Requirements 
 
Public sale of municipal securities requires that certain securities law disclosures be 
made, both at the time of sale (pursuant to an official statement or other offering 
document) and post closing for the term of the issue. The preliminary and final official 
statements may need to be filed in various state offices and with the MSRB usually at or 
shortly after closing. Information may be required to be posted with the MSRB and 
others pursuant to SEC Rule 15c2-12 as amended. When required to file post-closing 
information in accordance with this rule, there will be a provision in the Resolution 
Designating Bonds as Qualified Tax-Exempt Obligations or a Continuing Disclosure 
Certificate executed by the Issuer at closing which will detail the type and substance of 
additional disclosures. Other documents executed in connection with the sale of the 
issue may contain requirements to deliver additional information to underwriters, 
purchaser, trustees, paying agents, rating agencies and other parties. The officer should 
review the transcript to determine the types and frequency of additional document 
disclosure requirements. 
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The officer of the Issuer responsible for continuing disclosure should obtain and review 
the Resolution Designating Bonds as Qualified Tax-Exempt Obligations or the 
Continuing Disclosure Certificate and monitor compliance therewith and in addition: 
 
establish a tickler or other notification system to confirm that the necessary 
documentation required to be filed annually for each issue is timely filed. 
 
coordinate with other departments of the Issuer to insure that the disclosure officer 
obtains timely notice of the happening of any of the listed events requiring disclosure. 
 
maintain a record of each document filed pursuant to any disclosure requirement. 
 
retain true and correct copies of all documents filed for each issue. 
 
review all documents pertaining to the issue to determine additional disclosure or 
notification requirements and develop a system to deliver such disclosures to the 
required parties. 
 
Miscellaneous State Law Requirements 
 
Additional requirements for post issuance compliance may be dictated by state law. For 
the most part, state constitutional and statutory requirements will be met at closing of 
the issue and will be evidenced by filings or documents contained in the closing 
transcript. The documents for the issue may set forth agreements and covenants of the 
Issuer to be complied with post closing including certain UCC filing requirements, 
insurance and financial covenants, and restrictions on the use of bond-financed 
property. The officer responsible for compliance should review the closing transcript and 
determine the necessary requirements. 



 

EXHIBIT A 
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Post Issuance Compliance Checklist 
 
Name of Issue: Building Bonds of 2011 
Principal Amount: $380,000  Date of Issuance: 15th day of December, 2011                                                       
Purpose: to construct, furnish, equip, and/or acquire a new middle school to include, but not be limited to:  
general requirements and bidding costs 
 
Transaction Parties 
 
Bond Counsel  Oklahoma Attorney General  Trustee   

phone:  (405) 522-2887  phone:   

e-mail:  david_kinney@oag.state.ok.us  e-mail:   

       
Rebate Analyst    Paying Agent  UMB Bank, N.A. 

phone:    phone:  (405) 239-5901 

e-mail:    e-mail:  janet.lambert@umb.com 

       
Financial Advisor  Stephen H. McDonald & Assoc.  Other   

phone:  (405) 329-0123  phone:   

e-mail:  ronfisher@shmcdonald.net  e-mail:   

 
Current School District Officials and Titles Listed as Responsible for certain items. 
 
Superintendent/Responsible Official: Tony Smith 
Finance Officer: ___________________________ 
Treasurer: David B. Harbison 
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Tax Law Requirements  Responsibility Frequency of View 

 

1.  General Matters.   

(a)  Proof of filing Form 8038-G  Responsible Official once 

(b)  “Significant modification” to bond documents results in 

reissuance under Treas. Reg. § 1.1001-3.  Proof of filing 

new Form 8038, etc., plus final rebate calculation on pre-

modification bonds. 

N/A  

2.  Use of Proceeds.   

(a)  No private business use arrangement with private entity 

(includes federal government) beyond permitted de minimis 

amount unless cured by remedial action under Treas. Reg. 

§1.141-12. 

Responsible Official annually or upon 

happening of any of the 

following listed events 

     (i)  Sale of facilities.   

     (ii)  Lease.   

     (iii)  Nonqualified management contract.  Rev. Proc. 97-

13 

  

     (iv)  Nonqualified research contract.  Rev. Proc. 97-14   

     (v)  “Special legal entitlement.”   

(b)  Remedial action may consist generally of redemption or 

defeasance of bonds (with notice of defeasance to IRS).  

Where disposition is a cash sale, remedial action may be an 

alternative qualifying use of proceeds. 

Bond Counsel upon happening of 

event 

3.  Arbitrage   

(a)  Rebate.  IRC §148(f). 

 

Small Issuer Exception:  This issue qualifies for the small 

issuer exception and will be treated as meeting the arbitrage 

rebate requirement if all proceeds are expended within the 

3-year temporary period for capital projects. 

Responsible Official calculate at the end of 

the 3-year temporary 

period if bond proceeds 

remain, and then 

annually thereafter until 

all proceeds are 

expended. 

     (i)  First installment of arbitrage rebate due on fifth 

anniversary of bond issuance plus 60 days. 

 as noted 

     (ii)  Succeeding installments every five years.  as noted 

     (iii)  Final installment 60 days after retirement of last 

bonds of issue. 

 as noted and 

upon refunding 

     (iv)  Monitor expenditures prior to semi-annual target 

dates for six-month, 18-month, or 24-month spending 

exception. 

 annually and at  

Bond Review Comm. 

Meetings 

(b)  Monitor expenditures generally against date of issuance 

expectations for three-year or five-year temporary periods 

or five-year hedge bond rules. 

Responsible Official annually 

(c)  Yield Computations Responsible Official  

     (i)  Obtain computation of yield from Financial Advisor Responsible Official upon receipt of closing 

transcript 

     (ii)  Track investment returns for all gross proceeds Treasurer monthly 

     (iii)  Monitor compliance with temporary period 

expectation for expenditures and provide for yield 

restriction of investments or yield reduction payments if 

expectations are not satisfied. 

Responsible Official monthly 

     (iv)  ensure investments are acquired at fair market value Finance Officer/Treas. upon occurrence 

     (v)  monitor creation of all funds reasonably expected to 

be used to pay debt service on the issue 

Finance Officer/Treas. monthly 
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Tax Law Requirements  Responsibility Frequency of View 

 

(c)  For advance refunding escrows, confirm that any 

scheduled purchases of 0% Securities of State and Local 

Government Series are made on scheduled date. 

N/A  

4.  Record Retention.   

(a)  Maintain general records relating to issue for life of 

issue plus any refunding plus three years. 

Responsible Official annually 

(b)  Maintain special records required by safe harbor for 

investment contracts or defeasance escrows.  Treas. Reg. § 

1.148-5. 

Responsible Official as needed per issue 

(c)  Maintain record of identification on issuer’s books and 

records of “qualified hedge” contract.  Treas. Reg. § 1.148-

4(h)(2)(viii) and § 1.148-11A(i)(3). 

N/A  

(d)  Maintain record of agreements and assignments 

between governmental units that affect volume cap 

allocations under IRC § 146.  Treas. Reg. § 1.103(n)-3T 

Q/A8, 13 & 14. 

N/A  

5.  Allocations of Bond Proceeds to Expenditures. 

     Make any allocations of bond proceeds to expenditures 

needed under Treas. Reg. § 1.148-6(d) and § 1.141-6(a) by 

18 months after the later of the date the expenditure was 

made or the date the project was placed in service, but not 

later than the earlier of five years after the bonds were 

issued or 60 days after the issue is retired. 

Responsible Official As noted 
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Disclosure Requirements Responsibility Frequency of View 
 

1.  SEC Rule 15c2-12 Requirements.   

(a)  Determine applicability of continuing disclosure 

undertaking (“CDU”). 

Financial Advisor at closing 

(b)  Identification of “obligated person” for purposes of 

Rule 15c2-12. 

 

Governmental Bonds:  Issuer. 

Financial Advisor at closing 

(c)  Name of Dissemination Agent, if applicable. N/A as needed 

(d)  Periodically determine that required CDU filings have 

been prepared, sent to and received by EMMA. 

N/A annually, if required 

(e)  Information required to be provided to EMMA: N/A at closing 

     (i)  Annual Reports. N/A annually 

          (1)  Quantitative financial information and operating 

data disclosed in official statement. 

N/A annually 

          (2)  Audited financial statements. N/A annually 

     (ii)  Other information. N/A annually 

          (1)  Change of fiscal year. N/A upon happening of 

event 

          (2)  Other information specified in CDU. N/A as needed 

(f)  Material Event Disclosure. 

Notification by obligated person to EMMA, in timely 

manner, of any of the following events with respect to 

bonds, if event is material within the meaning of the federal 

securities laws: 

N/A not later than ten (10) 

business days after the 

day of the occurrence of 

the event 

     (i)  Principal and interest payment delinquencies.   

     (ii)  Non-payment related defaults, if material.   

    (iii)  Unscheduled draws on debt service reserves 

reflecting financial difficulties. 

  

     (iv)  Unscheduled draws on credit enhancements 

reflecting financial difficulties. 

  

     (v)  Substitution of credit or liquidity providers, or their 

failure to perform. 

  

     (vi)  Adverse tax opinions, the issuance by the IRS of a 

proposed or final determination of taxability, Notice of 

Proposed Issue (IRS Form 5701-TEB) or other material 

notices or determinations with respect to the tax status of 

the bonds, or other material events affecting the tax status of 

the bonds. 

  

     (vii)  Modifications to rights of bondholders, if material.   

     (viii)  Bond calls, if material, and tender offers.   

     (ix) Defeasances.   

     (x)  Release, substitution or sale of property securing 

repayment of the bonds, if material. 

  

     (xi)  A rating change.   
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Disclosure Requirements Responsibility Frequency of View 
 

     (xii)  Bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or similar 

event of the issuer as set forth in Rule 15c2-12. 

  

     (xiii)  Consummation of a merger, consolidation, 

acquisition, or sale or all or substantially all of the assets of 

an obligated person, other than in the ordinary course of 

business, the entry into a definitive agreement to undertake 

such action or the termination of a definitive agreement 

relating to such actions, other than pursuant to its terms, if 

material. 

  

     (xiv)  Appointment of a successor or additional trustee 

or the change of name of a trustee, if material. 

  

(g)  Failure of the obligated person to timely file financial 

information (including audited financial statements) and 

operating data with EMMA. 

N/A annually 

2.  Notification to Underwriters of Bonds. 

 

Determination of whether bond purchase agreement 

requires Issuer of the bonds to notify underwriters for a 

specified period of time of any fact or event that might 

cause the official statement to contain any untrue statement 

of material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to 

make the statements made therein, in light of the 

circumstances in which they were made, not misleading. 

Financial Advisor as required by 

documents 

3.  Information Required to be Filed with Other Entities. 

 

Responsible Official annually or as needed 

per issue 

(a)  Trustee. N/A  

(b)  Rating Agency(ies). N/A  

(c)  Bond Insurer. N/A  

(d)  Credit Enhancer. N/A  

Examples: 

     (i)  Financial records. 

  

          (1)  Annual.   

          (2)  Quarterly.   

     (ii)  Budgets.   

     (iii)  Issuance of additional bonds.   

     (iv)  Events of default.   

     (v)  Notices of redemption.   

     (vi)  Amendments to bond documents.   

4.  Local Disclosure. 

 

State and/or local requirements. 

  

(a)  Filing of Preliminary Official Statement with Secretary 

of State of Oklahoma 

N/A  

(b)  Filing of Official Statement with Secretary of State of 

Oklahoma, Oklahoma Department of Securities and Bond 

Oversight Commission 

N/A  

(c)  Filing of “Notice by Local Governmental Entity” with 

Council of Bond Oversight 

Financial Advisor after funds become 

available to the issuer 
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Miscellaneous State Law Requirements Responsibility Frequency of View 
 

1.  Security   

(a)  Proof of filing UCC statements with appropriate 

authorities as required by State procedures. 

N/A  

     (i)  Initial UCC financing statements filed with 

 appropriate authorities.  UCC 9-515(a). 

  

     (ii)  Continuation statements filed by fifth anniversary.  

UCC 9-515(d). 

  

     (iii)  Public finance transaction in connection with debt 

securities (all or portion of securities have initial stated 

maturity of 20 years; obligated party is State or State 

governmental unit) qualifies for 30-year filing.  UCC 9-

515(b). 

  

     (iv)  Other local requirements or exceptions.   

(b)  Proof of filing recorded mortgages, deeds of trust with 

appropriate authorities and proof of delivery of originals to 

trustee or custodian. 

N/A  

2.  Insurance.   

(a)  Proof of receipt of final title policy and proof of 

delivery to trustee or custodian. 

N/A  

(b)  Monitor compliance with property and casualty 

insurance requirements. 

N/A  

3.  Financial Covenants. 

Monitor compliance with rate covenant or other covenants 

not included in B(3) above. 

N/A  

4.  Transfer of Property.   

(a)  Restrictions on transfer of cash. N/A  

(b)  Restrictions on releases of property. N/A  

(c)  Restrictions on granting liens or encumbering property.  N/A  

5.  Investments. 
 

Compliance with permitted investments.  

Treasurer upon making each 

investment. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

LITTLE AXE BOARD OF EDUCATION 

APPROVED FEBRUARY 11, 2012 


